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U.S. Department of Justice 

United States Marshals Service 

Office of General Counsel 

CG-3, 15th Floor 
Washington, DC 20530-0001 

March 26, 2021 

Re: Freedom of Information Act Request No. 2020USMS35281 
Subject: Questions for the Records (QFR) and agency responses 

Dear Requester; 

The United States Marshals Service (USMS) is responding to your Freedom of 
Information Act (FOIA) request for, "A copy of the Questions For the Record (QFR) and agency 
QFR responses to Congress responding to QFRs during calendar years 2017, 2018, 2019 and 
2020 to date, for the USMS." 

Pursuant to your request, the USMS conducted a search for records in the Office of 
Congressional and Public Affairs on September 30, 2020. The search located 21 pages of 
records responsive to your request; the documents are enclosed herein in their entirety. 

For your information, Congress excluded three discrete categories of law enforcement 
and national security records from the requirements of the FOIA. See 5 U.S.C. 552(c) (2006 & 
Supp. IV (2010)). This response is limited to those records that are subject to the requirements 
of the FOIA. This is a standard notification that is given to all our requesters and should not be 
taken as an indication that excluded records do, or do not, exist. 

If you are not satisfied with the United States Marshals Service (USMS) determination in 
response to this request, you may administratively appeal by writing to the Director, Office of 
Information Policy (OIP), United States Department of Justice, 441 G Street, NW, 6th Floor, 
Washington, D.C. 20530, or you may submit an appeal through OIP's FOIA STAR portal by 
creating an account on the following website: https://www.justice.gov/oip/submit-and-track­
request-or-appeal. Your appeal must be postmarked or electronically transmitted within 90 days 
of the date of my response to your request. If you submit your appeal by mail, both the letter and 
the envelope should be clearly marked "Freedom oflnformation Act Appeal. 

You may also contact Charlotte Luckstone or our FOIA Public Liaison at (703) 740-3943 
for any further assistance and to discuss any aspect of your request. Additionally, you may 
contact the Office of Government Information Services (OGIS) at the National Archives and 
Records Administration to inquire about the FOIA mediation services they offer. The contact 
information for OGIS is as follows: Office of Government Information Services, National 
Archives and Records Administration, Room 2510, 8601 Adelphi Road, College Park, Maryland 

mailto:mikerav@verizon.net
https://www.justice.gov/oip/submit-and-track-request-or-appeal
https://www.justice.gov/oip/submit-and-track-request-or-appeal


20740-6001; e-mail at ogis@nara.gov; telephone at 202-741-5770; toll free at 1-877-684-6448; 
or facsimile at 202-741-5769. 

 
           Sincerely, 
 
         
         
           Charlotte Luckstone   
           Associate General Counsel 

FOIA/PA Officer 
           Office of General Counsel  
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Senator Kyrsten Sinema 
Post-Hearing Questions for the Record 

Submitted to Robert A. Dixon 
 

Nominations of Joshua A. Deahl to be an Associate Judge, District of Columbia Court of 
Appeals; Deborah J. Israel and Andrea L. Hertzfeld to be Associate Judges, Superior 

Court of the District of Columbia; and Robert A. Dixon to be United States Marshal for the 
Superior Court of the District of Columbia 

Tuesday, October 22, 2019 
 

Questions for Robert Dixon, nominee to be U.S. Marshal for the Superior Court of the District of 
Columbia  
 

1) If you are confirmed, how will you measure your success in your new role? 
 

RESPONSE: Success can be measured in a variety of ways. It is my understanding that the 
U.S. Marshals Service (USMS) regularly audits district offices to ensure compliance with 
USMS and DOJ policies.  As warranted, I will look to these audits to help me understand 
and determine areas of success for the U.S. Marshal Office for the Superior Court of D.C. 
(USMSC), and areas where improvements are needed. My priorities will include, but not be 
limited to:  

 
• Ensuring the safe and efficient operation of the D.C. Superior Court’s judicial process;  
• Timely achieving goals relevant to its mission and various responsibilities; 
• Promoting and maintaining positive employee morale; 
• Helping employees identify, develop, and attain personal career objectives. 

 
2) How will you ensure that the D.C. Marshal’s Service treats all individuals with fairness and 

respect? 
 
RESPONSE: I believe that all individuals should be treated with respect.  First, I will 
evaluate the office’s current operations and ensure that any and all existing successful 
policies and practices continue, and that any unsuccessful policies or practices are adapted 
appropriately.  Next, I will ensure the existence of clear, decisive protocols for humanely 
and fairly treating those in the custody of the USMSC, those for which it is responsible, and 
those with whom it interacts.  I will also emphasize to USMSC employees their significance 
and obligations as civil servants, which includes ensuring that they are treated fairly and 
understand the critical importance of treating others fairly.  Additionally, I will provide the 
attention necessary to address or resolve relevant issues and concerns identified by USMSC 
employees, regardless of their position, as well as non-USMSC personnel.  Finally, I will 
hold employees accountable for effectively and fairly carrying out their responsibilities and, 
when appropriate, reward those who perform above expectations while disciplining those 
who underperform without justification. 
 

3) The U.S. Marshal for the Superior Court of D.C. has unique responsibilities in terms of 
coordinating with municipal law enforcement entities. 
 

a. What experience do you have with such law enforcement collaboration and what steps 
will you take to ensure effective collaboration?  
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RESPONSE: In addition to working with a multitude of federal law enforcement 
agents and officials, I have successfully worked with professionals from various state 
and local law enforcement municipalities.  These have included police departments 
and Sheriffs’ offices with whom I have served subpoenas, executed search and 
arrest warrants, and conducted surveillance operations.  I have also partnered with 
state and local law enforcement agencies in conducting high-level VIP protection 
operations, both foreign and domestic, that entailed the safe, efficient, and timely 
movements of three U.S. Department of Labor Secretaries, two U.S. Presidents, one 
U.S. Vice President, and one U.S. Presidential Candidate.  These collaborative 
relationships enhanced my respect for the diverse missions and varied expertise of 
others and my empathy for perspectives that might be different from my own. 

 
Through my work with the National Organization of Black Law Enforcement 
Officers (NOBLE), I regularly meet with local law enforcement and community 
stakeholders to understand their concerns and to obtain insight on how to best 
address issues of crime and perceptions of disparate treatment in their communities.  
I have assisted law enforcement and community leaders in determining the best way 
to address a variety of issues specific to their local community. As a presenter of 
NOBLE’s The Law & Your Community, which is promoted as a “conversation to 
avoid conflict” between law enforcement and the public, I engage the two groups in 
discussions highlighting the positive and negative behaviors of each.  With the 
combined group’s assistance, I  respectfully discuss issues relating to police behavior 
and citizens’ rights, while encouraging each group to be forthcoming about their 
role in that relationship.  This is the perspective I will bring to DC Superior Court 
to ensure effective collaboration with the USMSC’s federal and local law 
enforcement partners. 
 

 

2020USMS35281-000002



2020USMS35281-000003

The Honorable Charles E. Grassley 
Chairman 
Committee on the Judiciary 
United Stl!tes Senate 
Washington, DC 20510 

The Honorable Dianne Feinstein 
Ranking Member 
Committee on the Judiciary 
United States Senate 
Washington, DC 20510 

December 10, 2018 

Dear Chairman Grassley and Ranking Member Feinstein: 

Enclosed please find responses to Questions for the Record that I received from Chairman 
Grassley, Ranking Member Feinstein, as well as Senators Klobuchar, Coons, Hirono, Booker, 
and Harris following my appearance before the Senate Judiciary Committee on November 28, 
2018. 

Sincerely, 

ld::!ft:~ 
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Nomination of Donald Wayne Washington 
to be Director of the United States Marshals Service 

Questions for the Record 
December 5, 2018 

QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR GRASSLEY 

1. Over the past three years, this Committee has been approached by more than 100 
whistleblowers from the U.S. Marshals Service with serious allegations of waste, fraud, and 
abuse. Many of these whistleblowers have suffered retaliation from senior officials within 
the Marshals Service. If confirmed, will you commit to protecting whistleblowers and 
addressing some of the serious allegations that they have raised? 

RESPONSE: I appreciate the important role that whistleblowers play in identifying and 
addressing waste, fraud, and abuse in the government. I am committed to ensuring that 
employees do not face retaliation for making such protected disclosures. Further, if 
confirmed, I am committed to evaluating allegations of waste, fraud, and abuse that are 
brought to my attention and addressing them appropriately, based on the underlying facts 
and circumstances. 

2. Former U.S. Marshals Service Director Stacia Hylton was cited by the Office of the 
Inspector General for violating C.F.R. § 2635.702(a) when she recommended a friend for a 
position within the Agency. Do you believe that the Director of the U.S. Marshals Service 
should conduct themselves in a manner that places them above reproach and that former 
Director Hylton failed that standard? 

RESPONSE: I do not have in-depth knowledge about the conduct of the former director. I 
commit to you that, if confirmed, I will strive to meet the highest ethical standards 
consistent with the laws, regulations, and policies of the Department of Justice. 

3. Last year, approximately 2,000 U.S. Marshals Service operational personnel were using 
expired or soon to be expired body armor. 

a. How important is it that all operational personnel have up-to-date body armor? 

RESPONSE: As the country learned again last week with the tragic death of 
Deputy Chase White, the U.S. Marshals Service (USMS) fugitive hunting mission is 
one of the most dangerous in law enforcement. Ensuring that the USMS has the 
best equipment and training available to its deputies, including body armor, will be a 
top priority for me ifl am confirmed. 

b. Should the safety and well-being of all its employees be the top priority of the U.S. 
Marshals Service? 

RESPONSE: The safety and well-being of all USMS employees is extremely 
important to me, and it will be one of the top priorities of the agency ifl am 

1 



2020USMS35281-000005

confirmed. I look forward to learning in detail about this critical area from the 
experts in the USMS. 

c. If confirmed, what steps, if any, are you planning to take to prevent a similar issue 
from occurring in the future? 

RESPONSE: If confirmed, I will make it a point to learn more about the USMS 
body armor program and the measures in place to ensure that this critical safety 
equipment is replaced when necessary. 

4. The U.S. Marshals Service has a history of reaching settlement agreements with individuals 
accused of wrongdoing, allowing them to avoid disciplinary action through early 
retirements, paid leave, and other methods. While such actions may help the Agency to 
avoid appeals and complex litigation, they can also have a demoralizing effect on junior 
level employees when they see that senior level officials can violate the rules and receive 
little or no punishment as a result. 

a. If confirmed, do you plan to continue this trend? If not, what actions will you take 
to reverse it? 

RESPONSE: I know from my experience as an attorney that it is not uncommon 
for parties to enter into mutually beneficial settlements for a variety of reasons. If 
confirmed, I look forward to learning about the agency's use and scope of 
settlement agreements, particularly with respect to federal employee personnel 
matters. 

b. How important is morale to the effectiveness of the Agency? 

RESPONSE: If morale is defined as the confidence, discipline, and enthusiasm of 
a group, I believe that it is critical at the USMS. High morale is an important 
indicator of an organization's missions and its leadership. I hope to contribute to the 
latter if confirmed. 

5. The U.S. Marshals Service has a history of adjudicating whistleblower retaliation 
complaints by requiring the whistleblower to retire or leave the agency as a condition of the 
settlement. 

a. If a whistleblower was retaliated against by his or her supervisor, why should they 
be the one who is forced to leave the agency as a condition of a settlement? 

RESPONSE: Unfortunately, it is not possible for me to comment about 
hypothetical cases without understanding the unique circumstances surrounding 
each one. 

b. What effect do you believe this practice likely has on morale? 
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RESPONSE: I would have to understand the unique circumstances surrounding 
each settlement in order to make a judgment about any effect on agency morale. 

c. Several whistleblowers who have been offered this type of settlement agreement 
view it as an additional form of retaliation. Do you agree? If not, why not? 

RESPONSE: My understanding and experience with settlements is that they are 
generally entered into voluntarily by both parties. Regardless of my previous 
experiences, I have an open mind on this issue, and, if confirmed, I look forward to 
learning more about USMS settlement agreements. 

6. As a former U.S. Attorney, you are likely familiar with the maxim, "justice delayed is 
justice denied." Several whistleblowers who are in contact with this Committee have had 
pending complaints before the Office of Special Counsel for months and in some cases 
years. If confirmed, will you commit to resolving these longstanding complaints within 
your first 90 days in office? 

RESPONSE: I believe it is very important to seek justice as expeditiously as possible. 
Because I am not a current employee of the Department, I am not privy to the complaints 
you reference and am not in a position to make a commitment about the timing. 

7. On March 26, 2015, Acting Attorney General Sally Yates sent a response letter to the 
Committee that contained misleading and inaccurate information. The DOJ OIG later 
found that this was because "the USMS relied on an inadequate and flawed process to 
gather the information used to draft the response." If confrrmed, will you commit to 
providing the Committee with timely and accurate responses to its oversight requests? 

RESPONSE: I appreciate the important role of congressional oversight. If confirmed, I 
look forward to working with the USMS Office of Congressional Affairs and the 
Department's Office of Legislative Affairs to accommodate the Committee's information 
needs, consistent with the Department's law enforcement, national security, and litigation 
responsibilities. 

3 
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Nomination of Donald Wayne Washington 
to be Director of the United States Marshals Service 

Questions for the Record 
December 5, 2018 

QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR FEINSTEIN 

1. The United States Marshals Service is responsible for investigating and apprehending 
fugitives. The Justice Department issued a memo that forced the FBI to drop more than 
500,000 names of fugitives with outstanding arrest warrants from its background check 
database, called NICS. The NICS database is meant to determine who is eligible to buy 
firearms. According to the Department, this decision was made because it was uncertain 
whether those fugitives crossed state lines and fled a state. 

a. Do you agree with the Jnstice Department's decision about which fugitives are 
prohibited from possessing firearms? 

RESPONSE: This decision was made by the Department of Justice (Department) 
while I have been in the private sector. Presently, I am unfamiliar with the details 
of this decision. If I am fortunate to be confirmed as the next Director of the 
United States Marshals Service (USMS), I will familiarize myself with this 
decision. 

b. Do you think the Justice Department's decision makes apprehending fugitives 
more dangerous? 

RESPONSE: As you note, apprehending fugitives is a very dangerous profession 
requiring highly trained and skilled persounel working with federal, state, and local 
law enforcement agencies across the country and around the world. From public 
reporting I understand that the USMS arrested over 80,000 fugitives in 2017 alone. 
As Director of the Marshals Service, I will work to ensure that Deputy U.S. 
Marshals and support personnel have all the resources and capabilities they need to 
locate and apprehend fugitives in a timely, safe, and efficient marmer. 

2. While you were U.S. Attorney, you put out statements immediately before elections 
promising that your office would aggressively prosecute voter fraud. For example, in the 
run-up to the 2003 elections in Louisiana, you said that your office would "aggressively 
investigate and prosecute election fraud cases." (US. Attorney Warns Public against 
Election Fraud, LEESVILLE DAILY LEADER (Sept. 20, 2003)) In 2008, shortly before the 
presidential election, you said that your office would aggressively prosecute voter fraud, 
because such fraud "dilute[s] the worth of votes honestly cast." (Attorneys And FBI Agents 
To Be On Duty Tuesday, ALEXANDRIA DAILY TOWN TALK (Nov. 2, 2008)) You put out a 
similar statement immediately before the 2006 midterm elections. (Federal Officials to 
Enforce Ballot Integrity Initiative, AMERICAN PRESS (Nov. 5,2006)) 

a. What specific information, evidence, or data did you rely on in deciding to put 
4 
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out these statements about voter fraud? 

RESPONSE: I do not recall what specific information, evidence, or data may 
have been provided to me relative to my efforts in protecting voting rights in my 
role as the U.S. Attorney for the Western District of Louisiana. To the best ofmy 
recollection, prior to every election, the Department initiated public 
announcements to inform citizens of the Department's obligation to protect voting 
rights of all Americans. To the best ofmy recollection, the Department also 
provided guidance to employees charged with district election responsibilities, and 
encouraged U.S. Attorneys to make public announcements about resources 
available to citizens who may have concerns regarding voting rights and election 
frauds. See Protecting the Right to Vote and Prosecuting Ballot Fraud, available at 
https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/protecting-right-vote-and-prosecuting-ballot-fraud­
O. 

b. In your statement quoted above, you noted that fraudulent votes "dilute the 
worth of votes honestly cast." How many dishonestly cast votes did your office 
uncover? 

RESPONSE: To the best of my recollection, the protocol required that citizens 
contact the FBI or the Department's Civil Rights Division with concerns related to 
voting rights and election fraud. I recall that some concerns from citizens were 
reported to the FBI; however, I do not recall whether or not any of those 
complaints resulted in federal prosecution. 

c. How many voter/election fraud cases did your office prosecute while you were 
U.S. Attorney? How many successful convictions did your office obtain in 
voter/election fraud cases? Please provide a citation to any relevant cases. 

RESPONSE: I do not recall any specific election crime cases that were 
prosecuted in the Western District of Louisiana while I was U.S. Attorney. 

3. At any point during the process that led to your nomination, did you have any discussions 
with anyone - including but not limited to individuals at the White House, at the Justice 
Department, or at outside groups - about loyalty to President Trump? If so, please 
elaborate. 

RESPONSE: During the nomination process, I have had no discussions with anyone, 
including White House personnel, about my loyalty to President Trump or to his 
Administration. 

4. Please describe with particularity the process by which you answered these questions. 

RESPONSE: I substantially answered the questions above from memory. However, I 
briefly searched the Internet in an effort to refresh my recollection regarding the 
Department's voting rights protocol prior to an election. 

5 
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Nomination of Donald Wayne Washington 
to be Director of the United States Marshals Service 

Questions for the Record 
December 5, 2018 

QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR KLOBUCHAR 

1. I understand that as U.S. Attorney in the Western District of Louisiana, you established a 
team of law enforcement officers to monitor elections, and prior to Election Day in 2006 
and 2008, you issued statements promising to prosecute voter fraud. Studies by the 
Brennan Center and other non-partisan organizations have found no evidence of 
widespread voter fraud. In your experience, did you find evidence of widespread voter 
fraud? 

RESPONSE: Although I recall receiving allegations of voter fraud and addressing them 
pursuant to Department of Justice policies, I have no recollection of finding evidence of 
widespread voter fraud during my tenure as U.S. Attorney for the Western District of 
Louisiana. 

2. Combating human trafficking has been one of my top priorities in the Senate, and in 2015, 
the Justice for Victims of Trafficking Act, which I led with Senator Cornyn, was signed 
into law. That legislation provided the Marshals Service with new authority to assist state 
and local law enforcement in recovering missing children. If you are confirmed, what 
steps will you take to improve coordination among law enforcement agencies to recover 
missing children, including victims of trafficking? 

RESPONSE: I share your concern and agree that we must use all available tools to bring 
these children, including victims of trafficking, home to their loved ones. If confirmed, I 
will work together with international, federal, state, and local authorities to ensure that 
necessary resources are provided to coordinate clear and effective cooperation in order to 
recover missing children. 

6 
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Nomination of Donald Wayne Washington, 

to be Director of the United States Marshals Service 
Questions for the Record 

Submitted December 5, 2018 

QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR COONS 

1. The U.S. Marshals Service has a broad range ofresponsibilities, from protection of the 
federal judiciary, apprehension of fugitives, execution of federal arrest warrants, transport 
of federal prisoners, and operation of the Federal Witness Protection Program. 

a. What would be your general approach to deciding how to focus the resources of 
the U.S. Marshals Service? 

RESPONSE: If confirmed, my highest priority will be to ensure that the statutory 
obligations of the U.S. Marshals Service (USMS) such as judicial security, fugitive 
apprehension, and prisoner transport are adequately resourced. I have a strong 
interest in officer safety, given what appears to me is an increasingly dangerous 
environment in which deputies are operating. Finally, I believe that a busy, 
mission-oriented organization like the USMS needs to invest in its people with 
superior recruiting, the best training at every career stage, meaningful 
opportunities for professional development, and promoting the best employees to 
positions ofleadership. 

b. Given the multifaceted mission of the U.S. Marshals Service, how would you 
ensure that the criminal investigator workforce within the agency includes a 
diversity of backgrounds and skills required? 

RESPONSE: In July of this year, the USMS received excepted service hiring 
authority for the hiring of Deputy U.S. Marshals. I look forward to learning more 
about this authority and the flexibility that it gives the USMS to recruit and hire 
from more diverse applicant pools. I !mow that diversity of backgrounds has been 
a challenge generally in federal law enforcement hiring, and I assure you that I 
take the diversity of the USMS workforce seriously. I believe that employee 
diversity is an operational necessity for all of the missions of the USMS. 

c. Would you seek to increase the diversity of the U.S. Marshals Service workforce 
as director of the agency? 

RESPONSE: Please see my response to Question I (b ). 

2. While you were U.S. Attorney, a series of disturbing incidents of race-related violence 
occurred in Jena, Louisiana, provoking massive protests. 

a. Does it remain your view that hate crimes charges were not appropriate in this 
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case? If so, please explain why that is your view. 

RESPONSE: What has come to be known as the "Jena 6" matter was a 
complicated series of events. After an investigation by the FBI and the 
Department of Justice's (Department) Civil Rights Division, neither my office hor 
the Civil Rights Division elected to bring federal criminal hate crime charges for 
some of those events; in one incident we did in fact bring federal hate crime 
charges. We elected not to bring federal criminal charges against several white 
students who hung a noose at school in an area where African American students 
frequently gathered for lunch. Those white students -young teenagers - were 
disciplined by the school for their actions. Some months after that, six older 
African American high school students badly beat a white fellow high school 
student. We elected not to bring federal hate crime charges largely because the 
students who committed the assault were prosecuted by the state for their 
conduct. Indeed, some in the community felt that the state charges against the 
African American students were excessive, further stoking unrest. We exercised 
our prosecutorial discretion and elected not to bring federal hate crime charges 
against any of the persons involved in the high school assault or the preceding 
noose hanging that some alleged was the underlying cause of the school assault. 

These two distinct incidents, viewed together, sparked significant unrest in the 
community, and many people from outside the community came to Jena to march 
and protest. On the night of a September 2007 Jena rally, Jeremiah Munsen, 18, 
intentionally threatened African- American protesters by driving menacingly past 
a group of marchers while displaying two life-sized hangman's nooses from the 
back of his pickup truck. The Civil Rights Division and the United States 
Attorney's Office prosecuted Mr. Munsen, who pled guilty in April 2008 to a 
federal hate crime violation, admitting that he displayed the nooses with the intent 
to intimidate the marchers in the exercise of their civil rights. 

Under my leadership, we took a comprehensive and holistic approach to these 
events. We engaged the Community Relations Service to cahn community 
tensions, brought federal criminal charges when we deemed it appropriate to do so, 
and utilized the expertise of the Civil Rights Division's Educational Opportunities 
Section to work with the local school system to address racial issues. 

b. Please describe any lessons you learned from these events and, whether looking 
back, you wish you had done anything differently. 

RESPONSE: I believe that my office and the other involved components of the 
Department appropriately investigated the Jena events and made appropriate 
decisions. I abhor and condemn violence, hatred, racism, and bigotry in all of its 
forms. During my involvement in the Jena 6 investigation, I learned that it is 
important for concerned persons to examine all of the facts and circumstances 
surrounding each matter. It is very important not to jump to early, superficial 
conclusions, and to allow investigations to proceed independently. It is also 
important not to allow racial tensions to fester. After the events described in my 
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Response to Question 2(a), the Department deployed its Community Relations 
Service, which led to outstanding results over the year following the protests in 
Jena. I strongly believe in Dr. King's pursuit of one fair justice system for 
everyone, and I will continue to work toward that end. 

3. Please describe any lessons you learned during your work representing SergeantJeremy 
Hatley in litigation involving the abuse of pretrial detainees at the Iberia Parish Jail. 

RESPONSE: The basic lesson from the investigation of the Iberia Parish Sheriffs office 
is that the Constitution demands strict obedience to and respect for the protection of civil 
rights for all citizens, whether incarcerated or not. As criminal defense counsel, I 
represented one of the dozen deputies investigated. The primary lesson for law 
enforcement officers is that they must, at all times, remain faithful to protecting and 
serving others. This is especially true when officers of the law witness their own 
colleagues perform abhorrent and abusive acts contrary to their oaths, the law, and their 
responsibility to serve others. 

4. It is critical that federal, state, and local law enforcement officers establish strong, trusting 
relationships with the communities they serve. Officers who abuse their authority, either 
through the use of excessive force, discrimination, or patterns of constitutional violations 
erode these police-community relationships. 

a. Is it your view that law enforcement officers have a special responsibility to 
intervene and/or promptly report another officer's use of excessive force, 
discrimination, or constitutional violations? 

RESPONSE: If confirmed, I will be faithful to fair and even-handed enforcement 
of the laws. It is the mission of the USMS to "protect, defend, and enforce the 
American justice system." Consistent with that mission, it is imperative that U.S. 
Marshals and Deputies report to the appropriate supervisor if they witness another 
officer's conduct in violation ofUSMS policies, Department policies, federal, 
state, or local laws, or the U.S. Constitution. 

b. Is it ever appropriate for a law enforcement officer to conceal evidence of wrongful 
conduct by an officer or provide a false report regarding that conduct? 

RESPONSE: Every situation should be evaluated on the specific facts and 
circumstances to determine the appropriate action, and to make a blanket statement 
on this issue would be speculative. However, the appropriate action of an officer 
who witnesses or is aware of conduct in violation of the law by another officer, is 
to bring the matter to the attention of his or her supervisor. It would never be 
appropriate for an officer to provide a false report regarding such conduct. 

5. Notes from a 2006 South Texas College of Law commencement speech that you provided 
to the Senate Judiciary Committee include the following statement: "The children of Islam 
are again warring with the children of Christ and Jacob. Abraham would be sorely 
disappointed at today's events." 

9 
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a. Please explain this statement. 

RESPONSE: The statement that you reference was intended to emphasize one of 
the themes of my speech -the idea that the lawyers graduating from South Texas 
College of Law would enter a world where their leadership and careers would be 
impacted by events that occur far from the U.S. These events included, among 
many others, ongoing conflicts between religious groups. 

b. Do you believe that a religious institution should be targeted for law enforcement 
scrutiny because it is of a particular faith, i.e., should a religious institution be 
targeted because it is a Muslim institution? 

RESPONSE: Absolutely not. I strongly believe in the fundamental right to 
freedom of religion. No religious institution or religion should ever be targeted for 
investigation solely because it is a religious institution or associated with a 
particular religion. 

6. In 2002, as U.S. Attorney, you announced the creation of a team of federal prosecutors 
and investigators to monitor elections in Louisiana, and you suggested a continued focus 
on voter fraud in subsequent election years. 

a. Please explain what facts or circumstances prompted the creation of this unit and 
your subsequent commitments to aggressively prosecute voter fraud. 

RESPONSE: To the best of my recollection, prior to elections, the Department 
initiated public announcements regarding its obligation to protect voting rights of 
all Americans. To the best of my recollection, the Department provided guidance 
to employees charged with district election responsibilities and encouraged U.S. 
Attorneys to make public announcements about resources available to citizens who 
may have concerns regarding voting rights and election frauds. For example, see 
Protecting the Right to Vote and Prosecuting Ballot Fraud, available at 
https://www.justice.gov/ opa/pr/protecting-right -vote-and-prosecuting-ballot-fraud-
0. 

b. Do you agree that voter integrity initiatives are sometimes used as a pretext for 
vote suppression efforts? 

RESPONSE: As U.S. Attorney, I was committed to upholding and protecting the 
voting rights of all Americans, and I remain committed to protecting these 
important rights. Whether a particular law or initiative affects voters in violation 
of the Voting Rights Act will depend on the particular facts and the relevant law. 
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Nomination of Donald Wayne Washington, 

to be Director of the United States Marshals Service 
Questions for the Record 

Submitted December 5, 2018 

QUESTIONS FROM SENATORHIRONO 

1. Based on the information provided in your Senate Judiciary Questionnaire, it 
appears that the largest organization you have managed was the U.S. Attorney's 
Office for the Eastern District of Lonisiana, which employs approximately 70 
lawyers. And, although you worked with federal investigative agencies as U.S. 
Attorney, you don't have any experience managing a law enforcement agency. 

Please explain what in your record qualifies you to be director of the U.S. 
Marshals Service-an agency that employs over 5,000 people, runs on a budget 
of about $1.3 billion, serves 94 districts, and has 218 offices? 

RESPONSE: The U.S. Marshals Service is responsible for a number of nationwide 
law enforcement tasks, including apprehending fugitives, transporting prisoners, 
protecting witnesses, and protecting the judiciary. I am a graduate of West Point, 
which is internationally recognized for academic, military, and physical excellence, 
and is known for producing many of America's military, public, and private-sector 
leaders. I have led soldiers as a commissioned officer in the United States Army, 
serving in troop-level up to division-level assignments in CONUS and the Republic of 
Korea. I have served on leadership teams in the military and in private business, and 
some of those teams have been responsible for managing significant numbers of 
personnel, operations, and resources. I have been selected, on a number of occasions, 
to serve on boards of directors of non-profit entities responsible for budgeting, 
selecting leadership, and managing hundreds of millions of dollars in assets. I also 
currently serve on the Board of Directors of a Louisiana bank, whose assets are 
valued at approximately $2.2 billion. I also have experience serving and managing 
law enforcement agencies as I was the United States Attorney for the Western District 
of Louisiana for more than 8 years. Coincident with my service as U.S. Attorney, I 
served on the Attorney General's Advisory Committee, and several other Justice 
Department committees responsible for advising Department leadership on the 
management of highly significant nation-wide matters in the subject areas of 
antiterrorism, controlled substances, Native American issues, and others. During my 
service as U.S. Attorney, I was selected to lead the multi-agency Organized Crime 
Drug Enforcement Task Force for the southeastern United States based on my 
leadership in criminal law enforcement and controlled substances operations. From 
East Texas, to West Point, my training, job experiences, public service, and family 
leadership have prepared me to be a good leader and steward of the United States 
Marshals Service. 
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Nomination of Donald Wayne Washington, 

to be Director of the United States Marshals Service 
Qnestions for the Record 

Submitted December 5, 2018 

QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR BOOKER 

1. According to a Brookings Institution study, African Americans and whites use drugs at 
similar rates, yet blacks are 3.6 times more likely to be arrested for selling drugs and 2.5 
times more likely to be arrested for possessing drugs than their white peers.1 Notably, the 
same study found that whites are actually more likely than blacks to sell drugs.2 These 
shocking statistics are reflected in our nation's prisons and jails. Blacks are five times 
more likely than whites to be incarcerated in state prisons.3 In my home state of New 
Jersey, the disparity between blacks and whites in the state prison systems is greater than 
10 to 1.4 

a. Do you believe there is implicit racial bias in our criminal justice system? 

RESPONSE: I am aware of the significant.and important debate about the 
existence of implicit racial bias in our criminal justice system. I know that this is 
an important issue for all law enforcement agencies as it raises concerns of due 
process and fairness in the administration of the criminal justice system and the 
enforcement of federal, state, and local laws. It is important to ensure that biases 
and discrimination do not play a role in the criminal justice system. 

b. Do you believe people of color are disproportionately represented in our nation's 
jails and prisons? 

RESPONSE: I believe that based on population, people of color are 
disproportionately represented in federal, state, and local incarceration processes. 

c. Prior to your nomination, have you ever studied the issue of implicit racial bias in 
our criminal justice system? Please list what books, articles, or reports you have 
reviewed on this topic. 

RESPONSE: See my response to Question l(a). While serving as U.S. Attorney, 
I believe that I attended discussions and training on the larger topic of implicit bias 
as well as implicit racial bias in the criminal justice system. To the best of my 
recollection, I participated in education and funding efforts for training police 
departments in the Western District of Louisiana on implicit bias issues. Other 
than a recent article published in Scientific American on implicit bias, I do not 

1 Jonathan Rothwell, How the War on Drugs Damages Black Social Mobility, BROOKINGS INST. (Sept. 30, 2014), 
https :/ /www.brookings.edu/b loglsocial-rnobili1y-rnernos/2014/09/30/how-the-war-on-drugs-darnages-b lack-social-mo bili1y. 
2 Id 
3 Ashley Nellis, The Color of Justice: Racial and Ethnic Disparity in State Prisons, SENTENCING PROJECT (June 14, 

20 16), http :/ /www. senten cingpro j eel. org/p ub Ii cations/ co lor-of-j usti ce-racial-and-ethnic-disparity-in-state-prisons. 
4 Id. 
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recall the names and publications where I have seen other articles and reports on 
this topic. 

2. As Director of United States Marshals Service, you would be one of our nation's top law 
enforcement officials. What will you do to ensure that implicit racial bias does not play a 
role in our criminal justice system? 

RESPONSE: It is important to ensure that biases and discrimination do not play a role in 
the criminal justice system. I support measures consistent with federal law that eliminate 
these evils. Whether and when such measures are appropriate depends on the facts and 
circumstances of each situation. I would consider the facts and relevant law when facing a 
situation that implicates the issues you raise. 

3. While you were the U.S. Attorney for the Western District of Louisiana, you promised to 
prosecute drug crimes to the maximum extent possible. You said, "The message is this~ 
we will not tolerate criminal activity in our communities. Our policy is to charge and 
pursue the most serious charges and accept less only if the criminal provides substantial 
assistance in the prosecuting another of his brother criminals." 

a. The job of a prosecutor is to seek justice, not merely to maximize convictions. Do 
you believe it is in the interest of justice to adopt a policy to always "pursue the 
most serious charges"? 

RESPONSE: I believe it is in the interest of justice for the prosecutor to enforce 
federal law as written and passed by Congress. This is consistent with the 
longstanding practices of the Department of Justice (Department) and allows 
prosecutors to faithfully discharge their duties, rather than following unilateral 
determinations by the Attorney General about which laws will be enforced and to 
what extent. This does not require prosecutors to seek the harshest sentence 
possible, but just to purse the most serious, readily provable offense. 

b. How has your work as a defense attorney in private practice changed or otherwise 
affected your perspective on drug prosecutions, and the criminal justice system 
generally? 

RESPONSE: As a defense attorney, I have not represented defendants charged 
with federal drug crimes. My work as a defense attorney in state prosecutions has 
allowed me to see the defendants' side of the issues related to the prosecution and 
the collateral consequences of the prosecution. My work in this area has caused 
me to believe that we must be mindful of differences between non-violent 
offenders and violent offenders. 

4. While you were the U.S. Attorney for the Western District of Louisiana, Attorney General 
John Ashcroft announced the creation of the Ballot Access and Voting Integrity Initiative. 
Following this announcement, in 2002, you created a team of federal prosecutors and FBI 
agents to monitor elections in Louisiana. In a public statement on the creation of that team, 
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you said, "Vote buying still occurs. It's unfortunate but true .... " And in 2003, before the 
gubernatorial election in Louisiana, you stated that you would "aggressively investigate 
and prosecute election fraud." 

a. Do you believe there is widespread voter fraud in American elections today? 

RESPONSE: Through news media accounts, I am aware of the continuing, 
important debate over the potential level of voter fraud and outside influence on 
American elections. As a private citizen, while there is always the possibility for 
voter fraud in almost any election, I have no evidentiary basis to believe that there is 
widespread voter fraud in American elections today. 

b. Approximately how many cases of voter fraud did your office prosecute while you 
were the U.S. Attorney? 

RESPONSE: I do not recall any specific election crime cases that were 
prosecuted in the Western District of Louisiana while I was U.S. Attorney. 

c. Study after study has demonstrated that widespread voter fraud is a myth. 5 In fact, 
an American is more likely to be struck by lightning than to impersonate a voter at 
the polls.6 One study that examined more than one billion ballots cast between 
2000 and 2014 found only 31 credible instances of voter fraud. 7 Given this 
information, do you stand by your decision to use resources to create a team of 
prosecutors and FBI agents to investigate and prosecute voter fraud? 

RESPONSE: To the best of my recollection, prior to elections, the Department 
routinely initiated public announcements regarding its obligation to protect voting 
rights of all Americans. To the best of my recollection, the Department provided 
guidance to employees charged with district election responsibilities, and 
encouraged U.S. Attorneys to make public announcements about resources 
available to citizens who may have concerns regarding voting rights and election 
frauds. For example, See Protecting the Right to Vote and Prosecuting Ballot 
Fraud, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/protecting-right-vote-and­
prosecuting-ballot-fraud-0. 

5. According to a Pew Charitable Trusts fact sheet, in the 10 states with the largest declines 
in their incarceration rates, crime fell by an average of 14.4 percent. 8 In the IO states that 
saw the largest increase in their incarceration rates, crime decreased by an average of 8.1 

5 Debunking the Voter Fraud Myth, BRENNAN CTR. FOR JUSTICE (Jan. 31 2017), 

https://www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/analysis/Briefmg_ Memo_ Debunking_ Voter_ Fraud_ Myth.pd£ 

'Id. 
7 Justin Levitt, A Comprehensive Investigation of Voter Impersonation Finds 31 Credible Incidents out of One 

Billion Ballots Cast, WASH. POST (Aug. 6, 2014), https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2014/08/06/a­

cornprebensive-investigation-of-voter-irnpersonation-frnds-31-credible-incidents-out-of-one-billion-ballots-cast. 
8 Fact Sheet, National Imprisonment and Crime Rates Continue To Fall, PEW CHARITABLE TRUSTS (Dec. 29, 2016), 
http:/ /www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/fact-sheets/2016/12/national-irnprisonrnent-and-crirne-rates­
continue-to-fall. 
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percent.9 

a. Do you believe there is a direct link between increases in a state's incarcerated 
population and decreased crime rates in that state? If you believe there is a direct 
link, please explain your views. 

RESPONSE: My career demonstrates that I believe that strong law enforcement 
is a crucial aspect of community safety. As our former Attorney General has 
noted, crime rates for violent crime, murder, and rape began to go back up during 
recent years when there was a decreased focus on law enforcement. Fortunately, 
the FBI' s final crime numbers for 2017 showed that crime rates have started to go 
back down. 

However, I believe strong enforcement is only one aspect.of community safety. It 
must also be fair enforcement. I think building good relationships between the 
police and the community is also essential. Moreover, I am a big believer in 
federal partnerships with state and local police officers. If confirmed, I intend for 
the U.S. Marshals to continue those valuable relationships at the state and local 
levels. 

b. Do you believe there is a direct link between decreases in a state's incarcerated 
population and decreased crime rates in that state? If you do not believe there is a 
direct link, please explain your views. 

RESPONSE: Please see my response to Question S(a). 

6. Do you believe it is an important goal for there to be demographic diversity among law 
enforcement personnel? If not, please explain your views. 

'Id. 

RESPONSE: I know that diversity of backgrounds has been a challenge generally in 
federal law enforcement hiring, and I assure you that I talce the diversity of the USMS 
workforce seriously. I believe that employee diversity is an operational necessity for all of 
the missions of the U.S. Marshals Service (USMS). 

In July of this year, the USMS received excepted service hiring authority for the hiring of 
Deputy U.S. Marshals. I look forward to learning more about this authority and the 
flexibility that it gives the USMS to recruit and hire from more diverse applicant pools 
than they have previously. 
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Nomination of Donald Wayne Washington, 

to be Director of the United States Marshals Service 
Questions for the Record 

Submitted December 5, 2018 

QUESTIONS FROM SENATOR HARRIS 

1. According to The Leesville Daily Leader, when you were U.S. Attorney in 2008, you said 
that the U.S. Attorney's Office should "charge and pursue the most serious charges and 
accept less only if the criminal provides substantial assistance in prosecuting another of 
his brother criminals." 

a. Does this still accurately reflect your view? 

RESPONSE: Yes. 

b. Do you believe that strict charging practices improve public safety? If yes, 
please provide citations. 

RESPONSE: I believe it is the job of the prosecutor to enforce federal law as 
written and passed by Congress. Congress has given prosecutors the tools to 
improve public safety. The policy of pursuing the most serious, readily-provable 
charges is consistent with the longstanding practices of the Department of Justice 
and allows prosecutors to faithfully discharge their duties, rather than following 
unilateral determinations by the Attorney General about which laws will be 
enforced and to what extent. This does not require prosecutors to seek the harshest 
sentence possible, but just to pursue the most serious, readily provable offense. 

c. More generally, do you believe that strict law enforcement practices improve 
public safety? If yes, please provide citations. 

RESPONSE: I am not sure how you are defining strict law enforcement 
practices. As I mentioned in my response to Question l(b), I believe that it is the 
job of law enforcement to enforce federal law as written and passed by 
Congress. Congress plays an important role in defining criminal acts and the 
penalties for such acts. 

2. In United States v. Sanchez-Gomez, the Supreme Court considered the constitutionality of 
a district-wide policy that allowed U.S. Marshals to hold defendants in "five-point 
restraints" during pre-trial hearings. Five-point restraints are those that hold defendants in 
handcuffs, leg irons, and chains-a practice that the Ninth Circuit said treated defendants 
"like a bear on a chain." 
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a. Do you believe the U.S. Marshals Service should implement au organization­
wide policy for restraining inmates? Why or why not? 

RESPONSE: My understanding is that the United States Marshals Service 
(lJSMS) currently has an agency-wide policy of fully restraining prisoners for all 
movements. I am generally familiar with judicial security and prisoner operations 
issues, but I look forward to learning more about the specifics ifl am confirmed. 

b. Do you support an organization-wide policy that requires U.S. Marshals to 
restrain inmates in the least restrictive manner possible? Why or why not? 

RESPONSE: My position regarding this issue will be informed by consultation 
with the experts in judicial security and prisoner operations at the USMS, who are 
in the best position to advise as to the most appropriate courtroom security 
procedures to protect the prisoner, the court family, and the public. 

c. What factors should be considered when determining whether an inmate 
should be restrained during a pre-trial hearing? 

RESPONSE: I look forward to consulting with experts in judicial security and 
prisoner operations at the USMS, who are in the best position to advise as to the 
most appropriate courtroom security procedures to protect the prisoner, the court 
family, and the public. As with any situation, I will examine the relevant law and 
the facts when making a decision. 

d. When, if ever, is it appropriate to restrain an inmate in "five-point 
restraints"? 

RESPONSE: The USMS's current nationwide policy directs the use of full 
restraints for transport and non-jury courtroom proceedings. I look forward to 
learning more about this issue. 

3. If confirmed, you will be in a position to hire staff and oversee the hiring practices of the 
U.S. Marshals Service. 

a. Do you believe that diversity is important for the U.S. Marshals Service? 
Why or why not? 

RESPONSE: I !mow that diversity of backgrounds has been a challenge generally 
in federal law enforcement hiring, and I assure you that I talce the diversity of the 
USMS workforce seriously. I believe that employee diversity is an operational 
necessity for all of the missions of the USMS. 

In July of this year, the USMS received excepted service hiring authority for the 
hiring of Deputy U.S. Marshals. I look forward to learning more about this 
authority and the flexibility that it gives the USMS to recruit and hire from more 
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diverse applicant pools than they have previously. 

b. Would you commit to executing a plan to ensure that qualified minorities and 
women are given serious consideration for positions of power and/or 
supervisory positions? 

RESPONSE: An organization should ideally have leaders that reflect the 
diversity of its workforce. I am conuuitted to ensuring that all qualified candidates 
have a chance at leadership positions at the USMS, and diversity of candidates will 
be one of several factors that I will consider when I evaluate new candidates for 
leadership positions. 
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